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January 20, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving the Heights Water Association 2005 Water System Plan (Plan).  The Plan was reviewed by the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) in September of 2005.  Supplemental information was provided and reviewed in February 2008.  Some of the issues raised in the Plan review which took time to resolve are: lawful use of the spring source after reconstruction, the level of unaccounted for water, and the ability to meet projected demand.  The UTRC recommends approval of the Plan.

King County Code (KCC) requires that before becoming effective, the Plan be approved by King County.  Approval of the Plan will further provide state regulatory agencies the determination required under Revised Code of Washington (RCW) 43.20.260 that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and implementing development regulations.  This letter, and attached matrix, describes the results of the county’s review of the Plan and affirms that the Plan meets King County requirements.  
Plan Summary
The Heights Water Association (Association) is a private, nonprofit, mutual water association providing water service to residences of the upper plateau of the northern end of Vashon Island.  The Association’s service area is about four square miles and is bound to the south by King County Water District No. 19 and Westside Water Association to the southwest.  The service area and service facilities are in unincorporated King County.  The system currently serves 669 residential connections and each connection represents 2.4 people.  The Association forecasts 
growth within the service area to be approximately six connections or 14 people per year for a total population served of 1,675 people in 2010, and 1,811 people or 754 connections by 2025.  The forecasted growth is consistent with the Puget Sound Regional Council forecast, the Growth Management Planning Council’s target population and King County land use requirements for the area.

Service Area

The Association’s service area includes both a “future service area,” approved as part of the Vashon Island Coordinated Water System Plan adopted in 1989 and a corporate boundary.  Heights did not define a retail service area.  Ongoing litigation related to portions of the Municipal Water Law has created some uncertainty as to whether or not associations must define a retail service area.
Water Use Efficiency
Numerous statutes require that water purveyors use water efficiently.  Both the 1998 and 2005 plans acknowledge a large volume, 22 percent, of unaccounted for water.  The 2005 Plan outlines how the unaccounted for water will be reduced and that water in turn used to meet future demand.  In working with the Association to address the large volume of unaccounted for water and how it may be reduced over time, it became apparent that metering data, billing data and actual water use information used to calculate the unaccounted for water need to be evaluated.  In November 2007, and again in January 2008, the Association reevaluated data on water use and non-revenue water.  The data for 2006 indicates six percent unaccounted for water.  For the 2007 calendar year, unaccounted for water was ten percent.  The recent unaccounted for water values are within state standards.  

Capital Improvement Plan

The six-year capital improvement plan identifies five projects at a cost of $563,200 and the funding source is rates or grants if available.  Limited capital improvement projects to replace water mains as needed are possible beyond six years but funding is not in place.
Reclaimed Water and Regional Planning
The Association is not required to and did not evaluate reclaimed water because of its size.  
SEPA

The Association completed a State Environmental Policy Act checklist.  The approval of the Plan by King County is categorically exempt from a determination of significance, or not, for plan adoption under chapter 43.21C RCW.  

The enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the Association’s compliance with KCC requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

I appreciate the Association’s cooperation in submitting the Plan and working with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Steve Hirschey, Chair of the UTRC, at 206-205-0817.

I urge the council to adopt the enclosed ordinance.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Chief of Staff
  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Mary Ann Stipp, Manager, Heights Water Association
Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health
Toni Rezab, Acting Director, Office of Management and Budget
Bob Burns, Deputy Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks

Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
